BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES
Autumn Meeting 
Friday 27th October 2023
at 2.00pm
MOLTENO HALL
1 Welcome
Present: Jeremy Robinson (Dalchosnie/ Kynachan- Chair), Morven Frost (Duncroisk), Falcon Frost (Carie Farm/ ADMG), Alastair Riddell & Joe Wooldridge (North Chesthill), Emma Paterson & Ian Dingwall (Auchlyne), Angus Brown (Innischoarach), Phil Robinson & Steven MacDonald (Meggernie & Lochs), Lochy & Will Porter (Cashlie), George Eveleigh (Coire Carie), George MacDonald (Roros), John McNulty (FLS), Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan), Iain Hope (Nature Scot), Victor Clements (Secretary).
2 Apologies 
John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Richard Barclay (Innerhadden), Scott Nisbet & Ainster Smith (South Chesthill), Lord Pearson (Coire Carie), Graeme Anderson (Lower Kiltyrie), Graeme Gallimore (Glenlyon Estate), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Emily Anderson (Roros)
3 Minutes of previous meeting
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by LP, seconded by EP.  
4 Matters Arising
Nature Scot had yet to finalize their counting schedule for spring 2024, with a number of priority areas ahead of Breadalbane, but IH would make the case for BDMG to be included given that our last count was in 2015, and it was difficult to plan properly with such old information. BDMG had conducted 4 X foot counts since then, so we were doing the best we could with resources available.
5 Financial Report
Current bank balance was £18,907.52, but with 3 X subscriptions yet to be received, and ADMG subscription yet to arrive. Balance at end of financial year will be £13,078.
2022-23 accounts had been independently verified, and passed to Chairman.

ADMG have been discussing stopping the 2 pence per kilo levy to fund the Scottish Venison Association, and replacing this with a levy on all DMG member producers through an additional element to overall ADMG levy to DMG areas. The rationale is that currently only c 30 percent of properties supplying Highland Game and Ardgay Game pay the current levy, paying for promotion for everyone. Current annual budget was also only c £20,000, which was only a fraction of the Scotch Lamb promotion budget, for example. More funds required to be raised to operate effectively. At present, ScotGov was putting in much more money for promotion than estates were themselves.

It is likely that a proposal will come forwards to ADMG AGM in March, and we will know if any change to budgeting is required by our spring 2024 meeting.
6 Health & Safety
No issues arising.

7 Stag season report 2023
Meggernie/ Lochs had a wet and difficult season at times, but they got their numbers. The wind direction favoured them. Lot of young stags around, and deer seemed to always be on the move this year. Rut took a long time to get going, but came good in the end.
Concern about poor condition of hinds, especially so early in the season.

Cashlie had a lot of stags, and got their numbers. The last 10 days or so of season were very good. Animals in very good condition.

As others, North Chesthill had a late rut, but stags were in good condition. They were short on numbers early on, and only a very small number in Sanctuary. The hinds were also carrying very little fat. They had also been grazing the lower parts of the hill and not the higher tops during the summer, with the result that a lot of winter feeding had already been consumed.

Kynachan/ East-Schiehallion had a late rut, but then came good. Lot of younger stags early on before the bigger animals appeared. There would be no authorizations etc this year on East Schiehallion.
Coire Carie had a lot of young stags, but no rut as such until last week.

Innerhadden/Dalchosnie/West Tempar had a late rut but a good season.

Duncroisk had a good season, although fewer stags on South side and more disturbance in the north.

South Chesthill had a good season, and they got their numbers.

Carie Farm got 7 stags, all shot on same day. Most hinds were below road. Stags were in very good condition.

The Roros had a good season, getting their numbers, but disturbance almost every day, often in places were people were not expected.

Auchlyne had a good if very wet season. As with many other areas, the rut had started, then paused before taking off again. Numbers and quality were good. The wind suited Auchlyne.

Auchessan had a good season, and helped Glenlochay estate with their numbers. There were a lot of walkers now, making mid week stalking difficult. Hinds were in good condition, with a lot of grass in Glenlochay now the sheep had been taken off. Game dealer not collecting until start of November.

Innischoarach had a good season as with others, with good weights. Hinds were however in poor condition, and needed to be reduced significantly.

FLS had few deer in the woods now, and probably worst rut in memory because of that.
8 Venison Outlook
The general picture was better than this time last year, but one dealer not picking up until early November, and Meggernie had to store 60+ deer for a period before they could be picked up. Ownership change at one of the game dealers and may be contacting some properties re prices on offer.

There was a general feeling that people needed to spread cull more through the season, to take pressure of the October period where the market was flooded with carcasses.

ScotGov had commissioned the SVA to do a review of the supply chain and infra structure. (Attached with minutes). 
9 2024 Habitat monitoring

BDMG were due to do habitat monitoring again in 2024. The group had built up good capacity for doing this, with all bar 5-6 properties participating. The plan would have been to do the DSH plots in spring and blanket bog in summer. The DSH was effectively the winter food supply, and many DMG members had an interest in peatland restoration and monitoring impacts on it.

On discussion, it was suggested that we should employ a consultant to look at HIA across the DMG area, to ensure quality, objectivity and consistency of work. VC to work with Nature Scot and others to devise a remit for people to tender on.

It was agreed that the DMG should do this in 2024, subject to price.

Each property completing their own HIA, or employing some one to do it individually might still be a useful back up position.
10 Woodland schemes
Auch

The Auch scheme was being put on hold until 2025 to take forward other priorities on the property.
Glenlochay Estate

The GL scheme was progressing, with fences being erected, and 3000 sheep having been removed last autumn. The area had already been filling in with deer. Overall, it is likely that there will be a significant net increase in grazing being available, and this would change the deer dynamic for surrounding properties, hopefully in a positive way.

Carie Farm
This scheme was still in development, and had reduced in size considerably, with landscape, archaeology and bird species constraints.

NTS

This scheme had already been implemented, with a boundary electric fence put in place, and cattle grazing introduced. The plan was to remove redundant deer fencing within the area. A significant area of good hill grazing had been removed from the deer range, and this may affect the local distribution of animals.
Schiehallion

There had been no reported progress on this, with the scheme still being determined by Scottish Forestry for EIA. JMT now had new staff associated with Schiehallion. It has been suggested that there will be no deer culling taking place under authorization this year, with Dalchosnie/ Kynachan undertaking the cull as usual.

South Chesthill

A modest planting scheme was still being scoped out.

Any other significant schemes?

There were no other schemes coming forwards, although two members suggested they might be looking at small plantings.

11 Deer Management Plan
2023-24 Hind Cull

Property culls had been agreed for the season back in June, with no disagreement on these. A number of properties suggested that they would go beyond their suggested cull, so targets updated to allow for this. The higher culls are designed to counter higher recruitment within the area in 2023. That properties are happy to increase their culls and even go beyond target seems to suggest that higher numbers are in evidence now.

VC to do interim hind cull check in early January.

Any other significant developments?
No other issues arising.

12 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update
DMG members were well aware of the legislative changes that had already occurred, and that further provisions will be debated via a Natural Environment bill in the coming months.

On the stag season, almost everyone would continue as before, but there was a recognition that deer should be culled over a longer time period within the recognized season, and that the new situation would give a bit of flexibility in tidying up poorer animals.

Generally, numbers and modelling that sits behind them, were more important than seasons, and the change did not seem to be exercising people. However, almost everyone in the industry was saying “Shoot earlier, not later.”

ADMG Comment

ADMG had circulated an Autumn 2023 report, attached with these minutes. There were a huge number of suggested changes and consultations taking place at the moment, involving a lot of work for ADMG, and everyone was encouraged to respond to the consultations taking place.
13  Next meeting

The next meeting would be Friday 26th April, 2 pm at Molteno Hall, Fortingall.

14  AOCB
There was a discussion about some agencies sending out guests who were not properly fit for the hill, and the difficulty that this placed some stalkers in, as they were then responsible for getting them back of the hill. A number of properties had such an experience, but it was difficult to know what could be done in such a situation.

